Minutes of the MBRC Meeting

28 December 2015
Ann Arbor, Michigan
Members present: Scott Terry, Chairperson; Adam M. Byrne, Secretary; Allen Chartier, Phil Chu, Skye Haas, David Pavlik, and Sean Williams
Members absent: Matt Hysell and J.D. Phillips
The meeting was called to order by Terry at 1059 EST.

The minutes from the meeting on 9 August 2015 were approved unanimously.

Resubmissions

From Round 150:
2015-1860-02

Glossy Ibis (one individual)
This record consisted of three reports and two photos.  One of the reports claimed two individuals, but one was rejected in the first round of voting.  One of the photos showed three ibises in flight, one the potential Glossy Ibis and two others that were reported as White-faced Ibises.  The remaining photo showed only a single ibis, one that looked like a classic Glossy Ibis to all members present.  In that photo, one can discern a dark eye, grayish legs, and distinct white borders to the facial skin that did not extend beyond the eye.

2015-1870-02

White-faced Ibis (one individual) 
Two White-faced Ibises were reported, based on two photos, but one individual was rejected in the first round of voting.  The first photo shows three ibises in flight, one a likely Glossy Ibis and two that showed white feathering around the face.  Eye color, however, was difficult to discern in this photo.  The second photo showed a single ibis with white facial feathering, red legs, and a red eye.  One member was concerned that the reduced white feathering around the face might indicate it was a hybrid, but others pointed out that the extent of white feathering seemed well within the normal range for the species.  
2015-2260-02

“Black-necked” Black-necked Stilt (one individual)

Four Black-necked Stilts were reported, with two accepted and one rejected, in the first round of voting.  While at least one observer claimed them to be Himantopus mexicanus mexicanus, those observers did not submit documentation to support the claim.  Reviewers felt the photos and written documentation did allow identification to the subspecies level, though, at least for two individuals.  For the third individual being reconsidered, some felt the description of “wholly white” foreneck and “large white oval patches above and behind the eye” were sufficient to rule out H. m. knudseni and that the black hindneck connecting to the back ruled out H. m. melanurus.  A dissenting opinion, though, stated the observers did not specifically evaluate the amount of black on the lores and the sides of the neck, which are important traits to distinguish H. m. knudseni from H. m. mexicanus.
From Round 151:

2014-4900-02

Fish Crow (two individuals)
Written details were provided by two observers.  The first, though, was an extremely brief rendition of the “ah” or “ah ah” sounds heard.  It was pointed out that the observer did not state crows were actually seen and that this description could easily apply to some nearby Ring-billed Gulls.  The other report was also brief, but did provide a little more to evaluate.  There was mention of seeing a crow and hearing nearby American Crows, for comparison.  One member was troubled by the length between the observation (4 May) and receipt of the documentation (15 July).  Without mention of field notes, it was questioned whether one could clearly remember the details of a specific vocalization, more than three months after the observation.  Further, crow vocalizations are variable and can be confusing, with some sounding intermediate between the two species.  In the end, members were divided on this record, with some finding the details just barely sufficient and others troubled by the circumstances and brief details.
2015-4900-02

Fish Crow (one individual)

Up to three Fish Crows were reported, with one accepted and one rejected in the first round of voting.  Dissenting members felt the recordings did not clearly establish the presence of more than one Fish Crow.  Others, though, felt the recordings documented at least two Fish Crows, claiming that the long, nasal, drawn out calls from the other birds were clear enough to be certain they were not made by American Crows.
1966-5380-01

Chestnut-collared Longspur

All members were intrigued by this record and felt it was a great example of the value of taking field notes.  Dissenting members were concerned by how the observer was eventually influenced by studying specimens and talking to museum staff.  Also, some of the features stated to be influential, like the black on the lesser coverts, don’t really exclude Lapland Longspur from consideration.  Supporting members, however, argued that the original field notes contained all the necessary information to make a conclusive identification, so the influence from specimens and museum staff really wasn’t an issue.  Likewise, while black on the lesser coverts might not exclude Lapland Longspur from consideration, it was consistent with Chestnut-collared Longspur, meaning that trait didn’t really help or hurt the argument.  This bird’s chestnut collar should sufficiently eliminate all other longspurs, except Lapland.  Some argued, though, that the extensive white on the tail and the “te-lee” or “te-de-lee” vocalizations did eliminate Lapland Longspur from consideration.  
New Items

Election of new committee members
At the end of 2015, Chartier, Terry, and Williams will complete their terms, creating three vacancies.  Four individuals expressed interest in filling these vacancies: Jeff Buecking, Louis Dombroski, Ryan Dziedzic, and Marc North.  Byrne nominated the four candidates for consideration.  Additionally, Haas nominated Calvin Brennan, based on his field experience and previous interest in serving on the committee.  Buecking, Dombroski, and North were elected; Dombroski will start as a regular member, Buecking will serve as first alternate, and North as the second alternate.

Election of Committee Officers

Byrne was nominated to continue serving as Secretary for 2016; the present members voted unanimously to elect Byrne as Secretary.  Both Dombroski and Pavlik were nominated to serve as Chairman and Dombroski was elected to be Chairman for 2016.
Species status update
Byrne presented an updated list of status changes, effective at the end of 2014 (based on actions in 2015).
Accidental to Casual:

Black-throated Gray Warbler

Additional status changes effective at the end of 2015 were also presented.

Casual to Accidental:

Northern Gannet

Curlew Sandpiper

Prairie Falcon

Ash-throated Flycatcher

Bullock’s Oriole

Accidental to Casual:

Black-headed Gull

Ferruginous Hawk

Green-tailed Towhee

Golden-crowned Sparrow

Regular to Casual:

Smith’s Longspur

Casual to Regular:

White-faced Ibis
Loggerhead Shrike

[These species will remain on the review list through 2018, at which point their status as review species will be reassessed, if still classified as Regular.]
Specimen examination

The group moved to the collection to view a “Pink-sided” Dark-eyed Junco from Keweenaw Co. that was first seen on 13 May 2001 and collected on 14 May 2001.  Additional specimens that were collected during the nesting season from the known breeding range for this subspecies were used as comparisons.  Photos were taken of the unreviewed specimen and the record will be evaluated in the next round.
Correction of record numbers

While preparing documentation for archiving, Byrne discovered two records that were erroneously numbered in 2012.  Byrne moved to change the Lark Bunting record 2012-6050-01 from Round 132 to 2012-6050-02 and the Western Sandpiper record 2012-2470-04 from Round 135 to 2012-2470-05.  The motion was seconded by Chu and passed unanimously.
Website updates/needs

Williams started by explaining how our previous website was hacked.  Back around early September, it was discovered that our website was not functional.  It turned out that an outside group hacked into and took over our website, completely removing all content from view.  Our host, Arvixe, supposedly had backups and agreed to reinstall all content.  Unfortunately, they waited too long and accidentally deleted our older backups, leaving only backups of the “hacked” content, meaning they were unable to restore our content.  Arvixe eventually agreed to refund about half of our $72 hosting fee.
Williams investigated other options and chose InMotionHosting.com to be our new host.  The initial cost was $84 for a 2-year contract, but after that it will cost $192 every other year.  Williams paid for the initial fee, but on 29 October 2017, the Committee will be responsible for the increased rate.  Since Michigan Audubon was willing to cover expenses for the original Arvixe website, it was agreed that someone will need to communicate with their Board Chairman or new Executive Director, when hired, to discuss future expenses.

In the meantime, Williams shared that he had backups of most content and that the new website was now up and running.  He rotates off the Committee at the end of 2015, so new volunteers will need to step up to keep things going.  Hysell has been busy updating the photo pages, which was greatly appreciated.  Pavlik also agreed to step up and do more, with some guidance and training from Williams.  

Lastly, Terry expressed sincere thanks to both Williams and Hysell for all their time and efforts to get the website running again.
Searchable database

Chartier noticed that some species (e.g., Rufous Hummingbird, etc.) were no longer in the searchable database.  Traditionally, the searchable database was used to display species that were on the official review list, so some species, once they became Regular (ie., Ross’s Goose, Rufous Hummingbird, Scissor-tailed Flycatcher, etc.), were removed from the searchable database.  Once removed from the review list, records for this species are no longer added to the database, so the output would not show any recent records.  Members felt it would still be valuable to allow searches for any species that was once on the official review list.  So, some sort of footnote or explanation will be needed for these cases that will clearly explain why recent records are not being displayed.  Byrne and Williams will discuss how to best approach this situation.
Correspondence update
Terry provided a quick update on the status of sending correspondences to those that submit documentation.  The new system still seems to be working well. Things are up to date through Round 149, leaving only Rounds 150 and 151 unfinished.  Haas agreed to handle Round 150 and Terry will do Round 151.
Collage photos on website
During the process of uploading photos to the website, Hysell wondered if an occasional collage of photos would be an amenable approach, as it would provide a way to post multiple images, sometimes from multiple observers, in one photo.  Members were unanimously concerned about this approach, though.  One concern centered on copyright issues.  While observers may give permission to use their photos on our website, does that permission allow us to manipulate or alter those photos?  Many felt this was something that would require additional permission.  Another concern was the example it would set.  Most members expressed concern over modified photos, stating that such collages are actually more problematic to review, especially when multiple individuals are involved.  Further, manipulated photos, especially following our recent case of a pirated photo, causes some concern about the accuracy of the documentation.  Lastly, it was pointed out that space is not a limiting factor on our website, so additional photos would be preferred over collages.
Meeting dates

Terry, on behalf of Hysell, brought up the idea of standardizing the dates for our annual meetings.  Present members, though, quickly pointed out that such an approach would not make it easier for them to attend meetings and that the current, flexible approach was preferred.
Possibility of using Skype to attend meetings

Pavlik questioned whether Skype could be used as an alternative for those members unable to attend a meeting.  This topic has been discussed many times, and each time the general feelings are not positive.  First, this could provide incentive for members to not attend in person.  Our bylaws state that voting preference on resubmitted records is based on attendance.  Would video conferencing count as attending?  Second, it’s not easy, or perhaps possible, to participate in specimen or photo examinations through this approach.  Third, it would require some technology and perhaps different meeting facilities to make Skype a viable option.  Lastly, how would it be handled if/when multiple individuals, at different locations, wanted to participate in this manner?  In the end, most felt that there was value in the face-to-face dialogues and that physical attendance was preferred.
New business

eBird documentation

Haas commented on the general poor quality of eBird documentation and wondered what steps were taken to secure quality documentation.  Byrne shared that for each record of a state review list species, observers are contacted and asked to provide thorough documentation.  Observers are provided a link to our rare bird report form and asked to provide photos and/or field notes, when possible.  Unfortunately, not all observers are willing to provide such documentation, resulting in the rather poor details that enter review.
Committee group picture

Williams expressed interest in having a group photo to post on the website.  He felt it would allow visitors to the website to put faces to our names.  There was some discussion on whether individual photos should be placed next to each member’s names, but eventually it was decided that a group picture could be taken each year.  At the end of the meeting, a group picture was taken and will be placed on the website.
Website archiving

Byrne shared concerns about the long-term archiving of documentation.  Currently, all reports are printed and a selection of photos, including some from each observer and date submitted, are printed and placed in the files.  There are, however, many more digital photos that should be permanently archived.  Prior to being hacked, the plan was to back them up on the website, but now Byrne questions if that approach is secure enough.  Members felt that it was still acceptable to use the website in this manner, but that an external hard drive should be purchased and used as an additional backup.  It was suggested that we approach Michigan Audubon about helping purchase an external hard drive.
Round/vote rationale distribution

Byrne wanted to check with members about our current means of distributing rounds for review and vote rationales.  Currently, we are using a secure page on the website to upload documentation for review and Dropbox for disseminating recent vote rationales.  All members felt the current approaches are working well.
The meeting was adjourned at 1510 EST.

Respectfully submitted,

Adam M. Byrne, Secretary, MBRC

